
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 17th July 2013

Present:
Councillor Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Brown, Jelley, Lamb and Freer 

Also Present:
Councillors Bunday, Bishop, Derbyshire and Tebbutt.


Mr Stuart Wesselby and Professor Harinder Bahal

13.EX.09
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Bellamy, Dearing, Malin, Smith and Zanger.

13.EX.10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
13.EX.11
MINUTES

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 12th June 2013 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

13.EX.12
WORK PROGRAMME


The draft Work Programme to be published on 12th August 2013 was noted, having been emailed to members prior to the meeting.

13.EX.13
DELIVERING TOWN CENTRES: REGENERATION AND SUITE 16

A report was submitted which provided members with updates on::

· the Energy and Climate Change Minister's visit

· the Purple Flag

· Newlands Street/Newlands Centre plans

· Tresham College


The report was supported by a presentation by Mr Stuart Wesselby and Professor Harinder Bahra of Tresham College. The presentation gave an overview of the context of enhanced provision at the college over the last two years and a summary of developments during 2012/13 in further education during that time.


Mr Wesselby and Professor Bahra were thanked for their presentation and attendance.  The Leader of the Council reiterated the Council's commitment to continue to work in partnership with the college.

The report was also supplemented by a presentation on the visit by the Energy and Climate Change ministerial visit; the purple flag submission and refurbishment plans for the Newlands Centre and work being undertaken with partners to secure improvements to Newlands Street.

Plans for the short, medium and long term improvements in Newland Street were noted and members welcomed the proposed replacement of bus shelters, which were of a more modern design in keeping with the planned refurbishment of the area.

Councillor David Bishop addressed the Committee, welcoming the redevelopment plans for the Newlands Centre, the new bus shelters and the future redevelopment of Newlands Street. He also welcomed the proposed Purple Flag submission which would help improve the night time economy in the town centre.  Councillor Bishop commented with regret on the loss of an established town centre business which was relocating to Milton Keynes.

During discussion members welcomed the new initiatives in relation to the town centre and the enhanced and improved courses of further education at Tresham College, which it was felt would draw-in new businesses and encourage them to locate in Kettering. It was noted that Greg Barker, MP, had been particularly impressed with the smart meter initiative.


RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the Council's partners be thanked for their help in welcoming the Energy and Climate Change Minister, Greg Barker MP, to Kettering;


(ii)
the prospect of a successful Purple Flag bid be welcomed and it be acknowledged that the Town Centre Taskforce was uniquely placed to support the project;


(iii)
the improvements to the Newlands Centre be endorsed, alongside the approach taken in seeking ways to appropriately upgrade Newland Street; and


(iv)
Mr Stuart Wesselby and Professor Harinder Bahra be thanked for their presentation on Tresham College and the importance to Kettering of having a higher education offer within the Borough be acknowledged.

13.EX.14
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET


A report was submitted which:-

· provided members with a further case study on attracting external funding;
· provided members with a reminder of the Council's medium term financial strategy ;and associated guiding principles;

· provided members with an update on the draft outturn figures for 2012/13 in relation to:

· General Fund

· Housing Revenue Account

· Capital

· Treasury Management
· illustrated the latest budget model, the delivery of efficiency savings to 2013/14 and the estimated level of budget savings that may be required over the next few years;

· provided members with an update on the Council's Empty Homes Strategy; and

· provided an update following the recent 2015/16 spending review announcement


Mr John Padwick addressed the Committee under the Council's Right to Speak Policy on the subjects of flood defences and troubled families.  


During discussion on various issues in relation to the budget and out-turn figures the following points were made:-

· the Empty Homes Strategy would not only enable the council to bring 14 empty homes back into use but would also generate an additional revenue stream

· the freezing of Council Tax actually represented a cut in real terms taking into account inflation levels over the past four years

· the £318k savings identified by staff was welcomed

· there was a need to keep looking forward to identify new savings

· the Council was working hard to secure local benefits from NEP and SEMLEP funding

RESOLVED that:-
(i)
the success the Council has achieved in attracting external funding be noted;
(ii)
the draft out-turn position for 2012/13 for the General Fund, Housing Revenue Account, Capital Programme and Treasury Management be noted;

(iii)
the Council's Medium Term Financial Strategy and associated guiding principles be noted;
(iv)
the Capital Programme carry forwards (as outlined in Appendix A to the report) be endorsed;

(v)
the current Medium Term Financial Forecast and the progress being made for the delivery of efficiency savings for 2014/15 and future years be noted;

(vi)
the announcements regarding future levels of funding for 2015/15 made by the Chancellor in the Spending Review Statement be noted; and

(vii)
the Council vigorously lobby for the retention of New Homes Bonus locally as promised in the coalition agreement.

13.EX.15
AWARD OF CONTRACT: 


CREMATORIUM REFURBISHMENT CONTRACT


A report was submitted which sought approval to award the contract for the crematorium refurbishment works, following award of contract for cremator replacement programme on 4th April 2012. 


It was noted that the tender figures were higher than anticipated, but that this was likely to be due to the budget for the work being set a number of years ago.


During discussion, members welcomed the plans, particularly in respect of the inclusion of Mausoleums and provision for a florist. It was noted that the Council would take advantage of any future opportunity to trade with other local authorities in relation to mercury abatement.

RESOLVED
that:

(i)
the preferred bidder for the contract be Company C;

(ii)
authority be delegated to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services in consultation with the Head of Environmental Health to conclude and sign the contracts with Company C; and

(iii)
the capital budget for the project be amended as outlined in the report.
13.EX.16
CONTRACT FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF A NEW RESIDENTIAL SITE FOR GYPSIES AND TRAVELLERS


A report was submitted which sought approval to award a contract for the construction of a new residential site for Gypsies and Travellers at The Pastures.


Members considered four options for moving the scheme forward as follows:-

· to accept the recommended tender from Contractor A in the sum of £598,986 and agree further budget provision for this project

· to accept the recommended tender from Contractor A and reduce the number of amenity buildings to be provided

· to accept the recommended tender from Contractor A and implement a package of miscellaneous savings

· to accept the recommended tender from Contractor A and combine Options 2 and 3.

During discussion, it was noted that the Head of Housing was in contact with the Homes and Communities Agency regarding government funding and it was confirmed that the government was aware of the Council's situation.

RESOLVED
that:-
(i)
the preferred bidder for the contract be Company A;

(ii)
authority be delegated to the Head of Democratic and Legal Services in consultation with the Head of Housing to conclude and sign the contracts with Company A; and

(iii)
the capital budget for the project be amended in line with Option 1 in the report. 
13.EX.17
PRIVATE SECTOR HOUSING GRANTS POLICY 2013


A report was submitted which sought adoption of the revised Private Sector Housing Grants Policy 2013.


It was noted that the current policy had been adopted in July 2011, but had recently been reviewed to ensure it remained relevant and targeted at the areas where the Council's resources were most needed. In the light of rising levels of housing need coupled with funding constraints, amendments were now required in respect of:-

· WarmFront Top-up Grants

· Decent Homes Grants


It was noted that WarmFront Top-Up Grants would no longer be offered,  as WarmFront Grants from central government had ceased. Under the proposed policy, Decent Homes Grants would no longer be offered to owner occupiers. Historically take up from owner occupiers had been low, with the majority of expenditure being made to private landlords in return for accommodating households in housing need referred from the Council.


Members noted the amendments as set out in the report. Debate was held on the sharp increase in the number of houses in multiple occupation in certain parts of the town and concern expressed regarding safety issues associated with multiple occupation of properties.  It was noted that the Council was working with the Fire Service, the Police and the Border Agency to take action where necessary.  It was also noted that the Council would continue to lobby the government on policy.

RESOLVED
that the revised Private Sector Housing Grants Policy be adopted.

13.EX.18
POLICY FOR AIDS AND ADAPTATIONS IN COUNCIL ACCOMMODATION


A report was submitted which highlighted the amendments made to the policy for Aids and Adaptations in Council accommodation, agreed by the Executive Committee on 7th November 2012 and which sought approval of those amendments.


Councillor Bishop addressed the Committee, and following a question it was noted that although there had been problems in the past regarding the length of time taken by Occupational Therapists to carry out assessments, the situation had now improved and a good relationship established with the external service provider.


Members welcomed the amendments which would ensure the best use was made of the Council's resources.

RESOLVED
that the policy be amended as outlined in the report.
 (The meeting started at 7:00pm and ended at 8.40  pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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Executive Committee No. 

17.7.13


